HARVARD

JOHN M. OLIN CENTER FOR LAW, ECONOMICS, AND BUSINESS

CLIMATE-FRIENDLY DEFAULT RULES

Cass R. Sunstein Lucia A. Reisch

Discussion Paper No. 878

09/2016

Harvard Law School Cambridge, MA 02138

This paper can be downloaded without charge from:

The Harvard John M. Olin Discussion Paper Series: http://www.law.harvard.edu/programs/olin_center

The Social Science Research Network Electronic Paper Collection: http://ssrn.com/abstract=2796786

Climate-Friendly Default Rules

Cass R. Sunstein* and Lucia A. Reisch**

Abstract

Careful attention to choice architecture promises to open up new possibilities for reducing greenhouse gas emissions – possibilities that go well beyond, and that may supplement or complement, the standard tools of economic incentives, mandates, and bans. How, for example, do consumers choose between climate-friendly products or services and alternatives that are potentially damaging to the climate but less expensive? The answer may well depend on the default rule. Indeed, climate-friendly default rules may well be a more effective tool for altering outcomes than large economic incentives. The underlying reasons include the power of suggestion; inertia and procrastination; and loss aversion. If well-chosen, climate-friendly defaults are likely to have large effects in reducing the economic and environmental harms associated with various products and activities. In deciding whether to establish climate-friendly defaults, choice architects (subject to legal constraints) should consider both consumer welfare and a wide range of other costs and benefits. Sometimes that assessment will argue strongly in favor of climate-friendly particularly when both economic and environmental considerations point in their direction. Notably, surveys in the United States and Europe show that majorities in many nations are in favor of climate-friendly defaults.

Keywords (5): choice architecture; nudges; defaults; energy transition, climate change

I. Beyond Mandates and Incentives

It is reasonable to think that the problem of climate change is best handled through two familiar tools: mandates and incentives. If the world needs to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, perhaps regulatory mandates should be imposed on coal-fired power plants, (combustion engine) automobiles, and other emissions sources, ensuring significant cuts in a short time. Or perhaps it is best to proceed with some kind of carbon tax, or with a

^{*} Robert Walmsley University Professor, Harvard University.

Professor, Copenhagen Business School, Department of Intercultural Communication and Management. We are grateful for support from the Program on Behavioral Economics and Public Policy at Harvard Law School. This essay draws heavily on Sunstein and Reisch (2014). The treatment is, however, substantially revised, redirected, and updated, to focus on the climate change issue more directly.

national (or international?) cap-and-trade program. We agree that both regulatory mandates and incentives, both positive and negative, should play a significant role in the world's efforts to come to reduce the risks of climate change. But it is increasingly clear that such efforts must also come to terms with something that is potentially both a problem and an opportunity: human behavior (Ross, Arrow, Cialdini, Diamond-Smith, Diamond, Dunne, Feldmen, Horn, Kennedy, Murphey, Smith, York, & Ehrlich, 2016).

Greenhouse gas emissions are driven, in large part, by voluntary behavior, produced by some mixture of perceived benefits, perceived costs, and perceived social norms. Changes in such behavior, produced by new norms and different kinds of choice architecture, could produce substantial emissions reductions. To be sure, those changes are most unlikely to do everything that must be done. But if a ton of carbon emissions is valued at an appropriate level – say, around \$35, as the United States now believes – then even seemingly modest steps could easily produce monetized benefits in the hundreds of millions, or even billions, of dollars (or euros). And if any nation is adopting some kind of "Clean Power Plan," designed to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, a serious question remains: How will such a plan achieve its goals? At least part of the answer lies in uses of behavioral science, including behavioral economics – our main topic here.

For orientation, suppose that in a relevant community, there are two sources of energy, denominated "green" and "gray." Suppose that consistent with its name, "green" is better than "gray" on climate change grounds. Those who use green energy emit lower levels of greenhouse gases and also of conventional pollutants. Suppose that those who use gray energy save money. Which will consumers choose?

The obvious response is that the answer will depend on the magnitude of the relevant differences. Suppose that green energy is far better than gray in terms of climate change and that gray energy costs only very slightly less. If so, consumers will be more likely to choose green energy than if it is only slightly better on environmental grounds and if it costs far more. Individual preferences certainly matter. Across a reasonable range of imaginable differences in magnitudes, we would expect to see a great deal of heterogeneity across people, nations, and cultures. Some people do not much care about greenhouse gas emissions, and the monetary figures will drive their choices. For other people, reducing such emission is important, and such people may be willing to pay a great deal to make the environmentally preferred choice. On standard assumptions, people's decisions will depend on the relationship between economic incentives and underlying preferences.

The standard assumptions are not exactly wrong, but as behavioral economists have shown, they disregard important variables that do not involve strictly economic incentives (Shafi, 2013). Some kind of choice architecture lies behind people's decisions, and that architecture may have large effects on what people choose (Thaler & Sunstein, 2008). One question involves prevailing *social norms* (Allcott, 2011; Allcott & Rogers, 2014). What choices are other people making, and why? If choosers know that most other

_

¹ For a superb discussion, see Nordhaus (2013).

choosers are selecting green energy, there will be an increase in the likelihood that they will themselves choose green energy (Allcott, 2011, p. 1082). If, by contrast, environmentalists lament the fact that few people are choosing green energy, the result might well be to aggravate the very problem that environmentalists are seeking to solve, by drawing attention to, and thus reinforcing, a social norm that they hope to change (Cialdini, Demaine, Sagarin, Barrett, Rhoads, & Winter, 2006, p. 10-12). And if there is a widespread belief that reasonable and good people select climate-friendly products, that norm will exert pressure in favor of green energy (Cialdini et al., 2006, p. 12). Social norms may well lead behavior in a green or gray direction even in the face of significant economic incentives.

Another question involves *expressive considerations*. Some consumers select green energy not because of a careful calculation that the environmental benefits justify the private costs, but because of a desire to express certain values (Posner, 2004) or to act in accordance with their idealized self-perception (Reisch, 2003). Many of those who purchase climate-friendly vehicles seem to be responding largely to expressive considerations. They want to "make a statement." They may want to do so because of their conception of their identity or because they want their statement to be seen in public (Griskevicius, Tybur, & Van den Bergh, 2010). Expressive considerations can of course point in different directions in accordance with prevailing norms. In some communities, purchase of green energy (and green products in general) is strongly favored on expressive grounds; in other communities, it is not favored or is even disfavored.⁵

While expressive considerations may involve people's self-understandings, they may also involve *signaling* (Griskevicius et al., 2010; Sexton & Sexton, 2011). Consumers may wish to signal their preferences to others and that desire may influence their choices, as in cases of *conspicuous conservation* (Sexton & Sexton, 2011). Socially visible products, such as electric sports cars, are naturally more useful for status display than switching to green electricity, installing a high-efficiency heat pump in the basement, or opting for car sharing. "Buying green" is often done for status reasons, while "behaving

² Note in particular the finding that drawing public attention to the existence or pervasiveness of undesirable behavior can actually increase such behavior:

It is worthy of note that our most ineffective persuasive message simulated the sort of negatively worded, descriptive norm message that . . . is regularly sent by public health and community service officials regarding a wide variety of social problems. Our results indicate that appeals of this type should be avoided by communicators in their persuasive undertakings. Unfortunately, this is not always the case. . . . For instance, after we reported the outcomes of the present study [showing the ineffectiveness of park signs containing negatively worded, descriptive normative messages] to park administrators, they decided not to change the relevant aspects of their signage. . . . We were disappointed—but, truth be told, not surprised—that park officials weighted visitors' subjective responses more than our empirical evidence in their signage decision (Cialdini et al., 2006, p. 12)

It is possible, of course, that an emphasis on social norms will trigger adverse reactions and potentially resistance, perhaps especially among younger people. See the discussion of "deviant subcommunities" in Kagan and Skolnick (1993).

⁴ For relevant discussion, but not focused on environmental protection in particular, see Akerlof and Kranton (2010).

On the diversity of social meanings, and their changes over time, see Lessig (1995).

green" is usually less visible and status-laden (Starr, 2009). As we shall see, expressive considerations may also interact with law and policy. In particular, the law may affect the nature and even the sign of the signal.

People may also make a *rapid, automatic judgment* in favor of or against green energy, and that automatic judgment may motivate their behavior whatever the nature of a careful calculation of its own consequences (Kahnemann, 2011). Denominating a product a climate-friendly choice may be sufficient to create a kind of brand that sparks a "warm glow" for brand aficionados (Hartmann & Apaolaza Ibáñe, 2006). That form of green branding and the associated emotional benefits may well have a large effect on intuitive judgments. In fact the power of green branding is such that it has been found to lead to a significant increase in the purchase of candy bars with green labels, especially among health-conscious purchases, even when those candy bars are not more healthy in any way (Schuldt, 2013). Of course social norms are likely to play a large part in producing such judgments.

Our principal topic here is the role of *climate-friendly default rules*. Defaults are settings that apply, or outcomes that stick, when individuals do not take active steps to change them (Brown & Krishna, 2004; Johnson & Goldstein, 2013). Default rules establish what happens if people do nothing at all. In the example with which we began, people are asked to make an active choice between green and gray energy. But it is easy to imagine a different approach, one that in which choice architects set a default rule in one direction or another, while allowing people to depart from it. In short, social outcomes might be automatically green.

Apart from creating a default rule, choice architects may or may not seek to influence people's choices. In fact there is a continuum of possible approaches, whose poles are active choosing (with neutral presentation) and firm mandates (with no ability to opt out), and whose multiple intermediate points include the following:

- active choosing accompanied by self-conscious framing or related influences (meant to encourage either climate-friendly or gray choices),
- a climate-friendly default with costly opt-out,
- a climate-friendly default with costless opt-out,
- a gray default with costless opt-out.
- a gray default with costly opt-out.

Our goal is to explore the uses of climate-friendly default rules. A great deal remains to be learned; on the empirical side, new studies continue to be highly informative. But on the basis of existing evidence, it is reasonable to think that climate-friendly defaults may well have major effects on environmental outcomes -- in some contexts comparable to the effects of mandates and bans, and potentially far larger than the effects of information, education, moral exhortation, and even significant economic incentives (Chetty & Friedman, 2014). If the goal is to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, and to

⁶ For electricity products in Germany, see Kaenzig, Heinzle, and Wüstenhagen (2013).

save money in the process, default rules are an important tool in the regulatory repertoire, and they may be able to achieve a great deal more than other tools, including those that would cost taxpayers a great deal of money.

Especially in a period in which the standard tools – mandates, bans, and economic incentives – sometimes face serious economic and political obstacles, climate-friendly default rules deserve careful attention. Such default rules might play a supplementary role in any nation's effort to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, or indeed by any such effort by private institutions or even households. It is true, of course, that any public officials must have the legal authority to promote (or require) climate-friendly default rules, and any such officials may lack that authority. Without engaging the legal issues, which vary across states and nations, we urge that private providers should give serious consideration to climate-friendly defaults, and that officials should do so as well to the extent that they are authorized to do so. It is relevant in this connection that about as of this writing, about every sixth provider in Germany *automatically enrolls people in certified green energy sources* (renewables).

One of the primary advantages of climate-friendly defaults is that they can have beneficial effects while maintaining freedom of choice and hence respect for heterogeneity. Suppose, for example, that a relevant population contains a number of people who are facing serious economic difficulty. If so, and if green energy is more expensive than the alternative, it may well be important to allow consumers to opt out (at least if energy subsidies are unavailable). But a series of complexities arises by virtue of the fact that default rules are typically selected because they benefit choosers, not third parties; in the environmental context, externalities are frequently involved. This point suggests that the choice of default rules should turn on an assessment not only of consumer welfare but also of a set of other costs and benefits. If, for example, a green default would have modest costs for consumers, but produce significant social benefits from emissions reductions, it would (by hypothesis) be justified on cost-benefit grounds.⁷

It follows that our own criteria are *welfarist*: We suggest that default rules should be evaluated by asking about their consequences, that social welfare is what matters, and that cost-benefit analysis is a useful (because administrable) method for testing whether one or another approach would increase social welfare. We acknowledge that this approach can be contested and also that it leaves gaps; we also acknowledge the existence of questions about public acceptability (Reisch and Sunstein, 2016).

The largest point is that default rules with environmental consequences are pervasive, and they might be green, gray, or somewhere between. When existing defaults are relatively gray, it is not because nature so decreed, but because of emphatically human choices, and these might be otherwise. If public and private institutions seek to make progress on the climate change problem, they might well be able to do so by becoming far more self-conscious about selection of the appropriate defaults. One of our principal points is that default rules of multiple kinds are already in place, alongside other

-

⁷ For an illuminating challenge to cost-benefit analysis, calling for attention to the interests of the least well-off, see Adler and Treich (2015).

forms of choice architecture, and they have large effects on outcomes, both economic and environmental, even if they have not been subject to careful scrutiny.⁸

The remainder of this chapter is organized as follows. In Part II, we offer a few examples of climate-friendly defaults, designed to establish their generality, their potential, and their impact. We also offer evidence about (positive) attitudes toward such defaults in a wide range of nations. Part III explores why default rules matter, with an emphasis on the power of suggestion, the role of inertia, and loss aversion. Part IV examines non-sticky defaults, showing that in some cases, people will reject climate-friendly defaults. Part V explores whether choice architects should select a climate-friendly default, first on the admittedly artificial assumption that consumers' interests are the only issue at stake, and second by introducing externalities. Part VI examines active choosing and various ways of influencing (while preserving) choice without the use of default rules. Building on the foregoing discussion, Part VII offers a general framework, welfarist in character, for choice architects to consider in selecting among the various options. Part VIII concludes.

II. Climate-Friendly Defaults: Examples

Daily life is increasingly accompanied by the equivalent of climate-friendly defaults. Consider motion detectors that turn out the lights when people do not appear to be in the relevant room. In this way, motion detectors create the equivalent of an "off" default. Or consider appliance and computer settings that turn the relevant equipment off when it is not in use. If the default setting on office thermometers is turned down in winter, and up in summer, we should expect significant economic and environmental savings, at least if the default setting is not so uncomfortable that people will take steps to change it (Brown, Johnstone, Haščič, Vong, & Barascrud, 2013). Both policy and technology are making climate-friendly defaults of this kind readily available.

A. Green Energy

We began with a choice between utility suppliers. It is far too simple, of course, to suggest that the available possibilities fall in two dichotomous categories of "green" and "gray." There are multiple options, and the environmental and economic consequences of diverse sources of energy require careful investigation; disputes are easy to find (see, e.g., Boyle, 2012; Everett, Boyle, Peake, & Ramage, 2012; Morriss, Bogart, Meiners, & Dorchak, 2011; Zehner, 2012). As noted above, the very label "green" can affect consumers, even for candy bars, whether or not the underlying good or service is healthy or protective of the environment (Schuldt, 2013). For present purposes, it is sufficient to stipulate that from the standpoint of reducing greenhouse gas emissions, some sources are far preferable to others, and consumers might want to consider that point when choosing energy, especially if they can save (or do not lose) money at the same time.

⁹ For the available palette of default policies, see Johnson, Shu, Dellaert, Fox, Goldstein, Häubl, Larrick, Payne, Peter, Schkade, Wansink, & Weber (2012).

Note that choice architecture may result from deliberate design or instead from invisible-hand mechanisms; there may be no architect (Ullmann-Margalit, 1978).

Many jurisdictions do offer some kind of choice. In some nations (including the United States), people are generally defaulted into a particular source, with the option to opt out. Typically, the default is relatively gray (perhaps because some of the green options continue to be expensive, or perhaps because most national energy authorities have promoted and subsidized grey energy for decades). To use green energy, people have to seek out relevant information and choose it affirmatively. 10 The deterrent effects of that requirement are large, even in circumstances in which people would give serious consideration to climate friendlier options if presented with the choice unaccompanied by a default. What would be the effects of switching to a green default? The question has been examined through two natural experiments, involving actual behavior, and also a series of laboratory experiments (Pichert & Katsikopoulos, 2008).¹¹

1. Actual behavior, 1. In Germany, many people say that they would use green energy if presented with a choice, but very few consumers actually opt for green; in almost all communities, the green usage rate was for a long period under one percent (though it has significantly increased in recent years) (Pichert & Katsikopoulos, 2008). Even when the green usage rate was generally close to zero, two communities showed usage rates well above 90 percent. The reason is simple: They used green defaults.

The first such community is Schönau in the Black Forest, consisting of about 2500 people and (in the period of the relevant study) dominated by conservatives, with a weak Green Party (receiving, in that period, only about five percent of votes; the number has significantly increased in more recent years) (Pichert & Katsikopoulos, 2008, p. 66). In the aftermath of the Chernobyl disaster in the 1980s, a citizen referendum established an environmentally-friendly energy supply, in which the Schönau Power Company became the incumbent utility and many of the Schönau citizens became owners of the cooperative. That company promotes solar energy and places a great deal of reliance on renewables. Customers are allowed to opt out and to use other energy sources, but they have to find relevant information in order to identify alternatives. Almost no one opts out: In many years, the opt-out rate was only slightly above zero percent.

The second natural experiment involves the former EnergieDienst GmbH¹², which supplies energy to an area in southern Germany. In 1999, the company established three separate tariffs. The default was green, and it turned out to be eight percent cheaper than the previous tariff. The second option was less green but cheaper (by an additional eight percent) and the third was greener but more expensive (by an additional 23 percent). If customers did not respond, they would remain with the default. About 94 percent of

For one example, see http://www.massenergy.org/renewable-energy/FAQ (last visited June 26, 2016.

A more recent experimental study in Germany is reported in Kaenzig et al. (2013). Equally, Momsen and Stoerk (2014) found in a lab experiments that green default nudges increased the share of individuals who choose renewable energy by 44.6%. Most recently, Vetter and Kutzner (2016) found a strong effect of the default manipulation on choices; they did, however, find no moderating effect of general proenvironmental attitudes on these choices.

¹² Today Energiedienst Holding AG, see https://www.energiedienst.de (last visited June 26, 2016).

customers so remained, with 4.3 percent switching to the cheaper tariff, and the rest switching either to the greener alternative or to a different supplier.

These results testify to the extraordinary power of defaults. Recall that elsewhere in Germany, the use of green energy was at the time of the study less than one percent, even though consumers said that they would be willing to pay a premium for it. But outside of the two areas just described, people were required affirmatively to select green energy, and overwhelmingly they did not. It is fair to speculate that at least within a large range, the default rule determines the kind of energy that people use.

2. Actual behavior, 2. More recently, a randomized controlled trial was conducted in Germany, attempting to test the effect of a default rule on use of green energy (Ebeling & Lotz, 2015). The study involved 41,952 households, participating in the 4.5-week-long RCT and randomly assigned into one of two treatments. In the first, people were asked whether they wanted to opt into green energy (renewables); in the second, they were automatically enrolled into green energy, and asked whether they wanted to opt out. In both treatments, green energy was slightly more expensive.

The default rule had a highly significant effect. Conditional on the purchase of an energy contract, only 7.2% of purchased contracts in the opt-in treatment were green – but in the opt-out treatment, a remarkable majority of 69.1% of purchased contracts were green. Notably, this effect was robust after controlling for service quality of the chosen contract, base prices of electricity, and unit prices.

Not surprisingly, approval of the Green Party was associated with green energy choices in opt-in condition. In the lowest quintile of approval, just 4.63% of people signing a contract opted into green energy, while in the highest quintile, 9.87% of people opted into it. But in the opt-out condition, approval of the Green Party had no significant effect. The authors' follow-up study strongly suggests that in both opt-in and opt-out conditions, consumers were not tricked or fooled; they were consciously aware of what they were doing.

3. Experiments. Experimental results should be taken with many grains of salt, because they may not predict actual behavior (Loewenstein, Sunstein, & Goldman, 2015), but they can be informative, and they also find a large effect from climate-friendly defaults (Pichert & Katsikopoulos, 2008, p. 67-68). A study on Amazon Mechanical Turk found that in an opt-out condition, over 90 percent of people would end up with green energy – but in opt-in, just 34 percent would do so (Ebeling & Lotz, 2015). A more recent study also found a significant effect, from a green default, in increasing use of green energy, though less dramatic than in the previous study (79 percent with opt-out, 69 percent with opt-in) (Hedlin & Sunstein, 2015). 13

In another laboratory study, focusing specifically on climate, people were presented with a choice between two suppliers. The first, called EcoEnergy, was described in this

¹³ The stronger effect of opt-out compared to opt-in schemes has also been found in other green default applications. such as carbon offsetting programs (Araña & León 2013).

way: "EcoEnergy sells clean energy, generated from renewable electricity sources. Contribute to climate protection and environmental protection!" The second, called Acon, was described in this way: "We offer low-priced electricity tariff—you cannot beat our prices. Save money with Acon!" The default turned out to matter a great deal. When Acon was the default, 57 percent of participants stuck with it, but when it was the alternative, only 32 percent of people chose it (Pichert & Katsikopoulos, 2008, p. 68-69). Interestingly, about the same percentage of people chose Acon in a case of active choice.

A similar experiment found a significant disparity in economic valuations (Pichert & Katsikopoulos, 2008, p. 70). Asked how much they would be willing to pay to switch to green energy, people gave a mean value of 6.59 euros. Asked how much they would be willing to accept to switch from green energy, they gave a median value of 13 euros. Interestingly, this difference precisely tracks the standard difference between willingness to pay and willingness to accept; the latter is usually double the former (Thaler, 1991).

A study based on 2009 household data found a remarkable gap between customer preferences and the products being offered as the average electricity mix in Germany (Kaenzig et al., 2013). With regard to five alternative electricity production mixes offered, the then-current default ranked second to last in terms of consumer preferences – which were strongly in favor of renewable energy products. ¹⁴ The finding attests to the real possibility that existing defaults may persist even if they do not reflect the preferences of the consumers whose choices are effectively determined by them. ¹⁵

4. A note on public opinion. Green defaults can be highly effective; but do citizens favor or oppose them? Democratic nations would hesitate to promote climate-friendly defaults if it turned out that most citizens thought that they were a bad idea.

We have attempted to make progress on this question by asking for citizens' view in the United States, Denmark, France, Hungary, Italy, Germany, and the United Kingdom (Reisch & Sunstein, forthcoming). Our questions were admittedly stylized; we did not probe how citizens would react if green energy cost significantly more. Nonetheless, the responses do suggest a high degree of receptivity to automatic enrollment – irrespective of whether these defaults are encouraged or required by the government:

Table 1

Approval of green energy defaults in six surveyed countries¹⁶

¹⁴ Note, however, that two years after the Fukushima disaster and the initiation of the German "Energiewende," most energy providers offer attractive "green energy" mixes and have greatly changed their supply policy (see Reisch, 2013).

¹⁵ See below for discussion of inertia.

Data for the two items were collected along with information on 13 other nudges. Surveys in all countries where carried out as part of CAWI (Computer Assisted Web Interview) Omnibus survey, except in the case of Hungary, where no omnibus survey was available and hence a CAWI ad hoc survey was employed.

	IT	UK	FR	GER	HU	DK
Encouraging defaulting customers into green energy providers	76	65	61	69	72	63
Requiring energy providers to default customers into green energy	74	65	57	67	65	55

Note: total support in percentages; unweighted results. Source: Own data (see Reisch & Sunstein, forthcoming)

These results suggest that movements in the direction of climate-friendly defaults (by private or public institutions) are likely to attract substantial public support, though we acknowledge that cost matters, and that the word "climate" (as opposed to the word "green") would likely increase support in some quarters and decrease it in others. We note as well that in our research, majority support for green defaults (somewhat surprisingly) cuts across partisan lines, at least in general. In terms of public opinion, then, there is a significant opportunity here.

B. Energy Efficiency

Many consumers use products that are significantly less energy-efficient than available alternatives (Sorrell, O'Malley, Schleich, & Scott, 2004). For purposes of reducing greenhouse gas emissions, a central question is whether and when they will to switch to products that are more efficient and less expensive (at least in the long-run). And in some cases, people do have energy-efficient products, and it is possible that they will switch less energy-efficient products that are less expensive (at least in the short-run). Independent of the expense of the switch itself, does the default matter?

A series of experiments attempted to answer this question (Dinner, Johnson, Goldstein, & Liu, 2011). People were asked to choose between two kinds of light bulbs. One is the efficient but costly Compact Fluorescent Light Bulb (CFLB); the other is the inefficient but inexpensive Incandescent Light Bulb (ILB). The choice between the two greatly matters. If every home in the United States changed merely one ILB to a CFLB, the result would be to save over \$600 million in annual energy costs, to eliminate greenhouse gas emissions equal to those of more than 800,000 cars, and to save energy that would light over three million homes annually.

In the relevant studies, subjects were told that they were undergoing a significant amount of remodeling of their home and that the contractor had outfitted the light fixtures with either the ILB or the CFLB. Subjects were asked whether they wanted to switch, at no cost, to the alternative. They were also given a great deal of information about the costs and benefits of the two options. For example, the CFB would cost \$11 in electricity per 10,000 hours, whereas the ILB would cost \$49 per 10,000 hours. The CFB would cost \$3 per bulb whereas the ICB would cost \$0.50 per bulb (Dinner et al., 2011).

Samples for Italy and Germany are representative for the population of private internet users ("online representative") while the samples for the UK, France, Hungary and Denmark are representative for the resident population ("face to face representative").

The central finding is that the default greatly mattered. When energy-inefficient ICBs were the default, they were chosen nearly 44 percent of the time. When the CFLB was the default, the ICB was chosen only 20.2 percent of the time (Dinner et al., 2011). The disparity is especially noteworthy in view of the fact that in the relevant experiments, people were not in the standard real-world situation of having to overcome inertia and to make a change. They were asked, more simply, whether they would do so, and in the sense they were forced to choose. If they had the option of postponing the decision and simply sticking with the status quo, the disparity would undoubtedly be larger.

D. Smart Grids

Smart grid technology is of considerable interest in many nations (Fox-Penner, 2014), in particular as a means of reducing greenhouse gas emissions, and in Germany in particular, it is a prerequisite for the radical expansion of the share of renewable energy that is needed to realize the German "Energiewende" (a transition in the uses and sources of energy). Such technology has the potential to provide a better balance of the supply and demand of electricity and to make the grid more flexible, efficient, and reliable. In particular, smart meters have increasingly been seen, by the public and private sectors alike, to be useful tools to develop smart energy use patterns through the provision of immediate feedback (Fox-Penner, 2014). The explicit binding goal of the European Union's "Third European Energy Liberalization Package" is that by 2020, smart meter systems are installed in 80 percent of households. ¹⁷ But there are obstacles to achievement of this goal, including data privacy concerns and perceived risks of reduced home comfort (part of the electricity consumption is remote controlled by the energy provider). As a result, consumers are reluctant to accept this new technology in their homes, and the 80 percent target currently seems to be a distant prospect (Austrian Energy Agency, 2011).

If the goal is to get close to the target, what might be done? A recent experimental study based on a nationwide panel in Denmark shows that the implied default greatly affects consumer behavior. More specifically, the acceptance rate to install a smart meter is significantly higher if offered as an "opt-out" frame ("No, I would not like to have a smart meter with remote control installed in my home") than as an opt-in frame (Ölander & Thøgersen, 2014). The study confirms that the framing of the question, and the implied default, have a substantial impact on the share of a population that accepts Smart Grid installation; with this finding in mind, the authors urge "that campaigners therefore should choose a framing only after careful consideration" (Ölander & Thøgersen, 2014, p. 151).

III. Why Default Rules Matter

1.

¹⁷ Directive 2009/72/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 July 2009 concerning common rules for the internal market in electricity and repealing Directive 2003/54/EC (Text with EEA relevance), Official Journal of the European Union, 14.8.2009. L 211/ p. 91; *see also* Institute for Energy & Transport Joint Research Centre, http://ses.jrc.ec.europa.eu/ (last visited June 26, 2016).

Why do climate-friendly defaults have such a large effect on outcomes (see, e.g., Gale, Iwry, & Walters, 2009; Dinner et al., 2011)? There appear to be three principal contributing factors; each of them has distinctive characteristics in the context of greenhouse gas emissions (e.g., Brown, Farrell, & Weisbenner, 2011; Johnson & Goldstein, 2013).

1. Suggestion and endorsement. The first factor involves an implicit suggestion or endorsement on the part of those who have devised the default rule (McKenzie, Liersche, & Finklestein, 2006; Madrian & Shea, 2001). Suppose that choice architects, whether private or public, have explicitly chosen a climate-friendly default. If so, choosers may believe that they have been given an implicit recommendation (perhaps from a private institution, perhaps from public officials), and that they should not reject it unless they have reliable private information that would justify a change. If the default choice is green energy, it is tempting to think that experts, or sensible people, believe that this is the right course of action. Those who are deciding whether to opt out might trust the choice architects well enough to follow their lead.

Many people appear to think that the default was chosen by someone sensible and for a good reason. Especially if they lack experience or expertise and/or if the product is highly complex and rarely purchased, they might simply defer to what has been chosen for them.¹⁹ The point suggests that default rules are less likely to have an effect when people consider themselves to be experienced or expert, and indeed there are findings to this effect among environmental economists, who reject selected defaults (Lofgren, Martinsson, Hennlock, & Sterner, 2012).

Outside of the climate change context, there is strong evidence that a lack of information on the part of choosers, including a lack of information about alternatives, helps to account for the power of defaults (Brown, Farrell, & Weisbrenner, 2011). In one study (involving savings behavior), over half of those who stuck with the default specifically mentioned an absence of private information as one of their reasons for doing so (Brown, Farrell, & Weisbrenner, 2011). An implication of this explanation is that if choosers do not trust the choice architect, in general or in the particular instance, they will be far more likely to opt out. And indeed, there is evidence for this proposition as well (Tannenbaum & Ditto, 2012). If choice architects select a climate-friendly default for reasons that are perceived as self-serving, elitist, preachy, or foolish, we would expect to see an increase in the rate of opt-out. Climate-friendly defaults are more likely to stick if choosers trust those who have selected them, or at least perceive no reason to distrust them.

Of course it is not true that all defaults are chosen because they produce the best outcomes for people.

People might also have experienced for themselves the positive outcomes of controversial regulatory decisions that they might not have endorsed *ex ante*. Examples include smoking bans for bars and restaurants that have been imposed in the US and in Europe in the 2000s – in the face of industry opposition. Yet polls today show a high *ex post* agreement with these bans. Citing such examples, Elke Weber (2013, p. 380; 393) concludes that "query theory and such examples suggest that policy makers may sometimes be well advised to shape and lead public opinion rather than follow it."

2. *Inertia*. The second explanation involves inertia and procrastination (sometimes described as "effort" or an "effort tax"; see Johnson & Goldstein, 2013). To change the default rule to either green or gray, people must make an active choice to reject that rule. They have to focus on the relevant question, which is whether how they should trade off environmental, economic, and perhaps other goods. Especially but not only if the question is difficult or technical, and if the tradeoff is complex or morally charged, it may be tempting to defer the decision or not to make it at all. In view of the power of inertia and the tendency to procrastinate, people may simply continue with the status quo and avoid to choose (Iyenga, Huberman, & Jiang, 2005).

A striking example can be found in Germany. While increasing energy prices are headlines news in German media, and are causing considerable concern to consumers, many households remain in the basic tariff of the energy provider. This is so even though the basic tariff is usually more expensive than one fitting the household's actual use patterns and may also be more expensive than green energy. However, recent consumer information and switching campaigns have had some success, and the number of households switching both provider and basic tariff is steadily increasing, leaving 76% percent in the basic tariff (Bundesnetzagentur & Bundeskartellamt, 2015, p. 25-26). Recall as well that in Germany, many citizens appear to be defaulted into a form of energy use that the vast majority of Germans reject. Recall finally that in Germany, one-quarter of energy providers do automatically enroll users into green energy.

In many cases involving climate change, the decision whether to select green energy involves some thinking, some risk, and a potentially complex (and morally charged) assessment of economic and environmental considerations. The choice of an electricity provider is not exactly intuitive; it may well be cognitively demanding. The default rule might stick simply because people do not want to engage in that thinking, take that risk, or make that tradeoff. Studies of brain activity find that when decisions are complex and difficult, people are more likely to stick with the default (Fleming, Thomas, & Dolan, 2010). Even if people in some sense want to investigate the issue and possibly to make a change, they might decide that they will do so tomorrow – and tomorrow never comes.

Consider in this regard the finding that a default thermostat setting has a significant effect on OECD employees (Brown, Johnstone, Haščič, Vong, & Barascund, 2013). A 1 C degree decrease in the default caused a significant reduction in the average chosen setting, apparently because most employees did not much care about the new default, and hence did not take the time to change it. Small as it was, the cost of that effort did not justify the bother. This interpretation is supported by the remarkable finding that when the default setting was reduced by 2 C degrees, the reduction in the average chosen setting was actually smaller, apparently because sufficient numbers of employees thought

_

²⁰ See regular product tests and price comparisons of energy providers offers conducted by the "Stiftung Warentest," available at www.test.de (last visited June 26, 2016); see, e.g., Strompreise: Mit in paar Klicks mehrere Hundert Euro sparen, Stiftung Warentest (June 26, 2016), https://www.test.de/Strompreise-Mitein-paar-Klicks-mehrere-Hundert-Euro-sparen-4993315-0/; and Strom und Gas: Anbieterwechsel leicht und lohnend (June 26, 2016), https://www.test.de/Strom-und-Gas-Anbieterwechsel-leicht-und-lohnend-4464395-4464400/.

that it was too cold, and returned the setting to the one that they preferred (Brown, Haščič, Vong, & Barascund 2013).

In this case, the reason for the effect was probably inertia, not suggestion. The 1 C degree decrease was a bit colder that the preferences of OECD employees, but not enough to justify a change. But with a 2 C degree decrease, the underlying preference manifested itself in restoration of the original status quo. The general lesson, to which we will return, is that in the face of strong preferences, the default is less likely to stick, which gives choice architects greater room to maneuver when they make small changes rather than large ones.

3. Reference point and loss aversion. A third and especially interesting explanation stresses the fact that the default rule establishes the *reference point* for people's decisions. Recall in this regard the behavioral finding of loss aversion. People dislike losses far more than they like corresponding gains (McGraw, Larsen, Kahneman, & Schkade, 2010; Thaler, Kahneman, & Knetsche, 1994, p. 167, 169)²¹ and whether a loss or a gain is involved does not come from nature or from the sky. The default rule determines what counts as a loss and what counts as a gain.

To appreciate the power of loss aversion and its relationship to default rules, consider an illuminating study of teacher incentives (Fryer, Levitt, List, & Sadoff, 2012). Many people have been interested in encouraging teachers to do better to improve their students' achievements. The results of providing economic incentives are decidedly mixed; many of these efforts have failed (Fryer et al., 2012). But the relevant study enlists loss aversion by resetting the default. The authors gave teachers money in advance and told them that if students did not show real improvements, *the teachers would have to give the money back*. The result was a significant increase in math scores – indeed, an increase equivalent to a substantial improvement in teacher quality. The underlying idea here is that losses from the status quo are especially unwelcome, and people will work hard to avoid those losses.²²

Return in this light to default rules and the question of energy efficiency. Suppose that as compared to the gray (energy-inefficient) choice, the green option costs \$200 more upfront but saves \$210 over a period of five years. If the gray option is the default, people are likely to focus on the immediate loss of \$200, and they will be highly reluctant to incur that loss. Perhaps the \$210 savings will overcome their reluctance -- but the immediate \$200 loss will likely loom large. If, by contrast, the green option is the default, people are more likely to focus on the eventual loss of \$210, and they will be highly reluctant to incur that loss. In the environmental context, loss aversion may have an especially significant effect, certainly in the case of climate-friendly defaults: People may

For a valuable discussion of loss aversion and its importance, see Homonoff (2013), showing that small, five-cent tax on the grocery bags, in the District of Columbia, has had a significant effect in reducing grocery bag use – but that a small, five-cent bonus for using reusable bags had essentially no effect.

Vivid evidence of loss aversion can be found in Card and Dahl (2011), finding an increase in domestic violence after a favored team suffers from an upset loss in football.

well feel a pang of conscience, or anticipatory regret, if they are contemplating rejection of a green default (Hedlin & Sunstein, 2015).

In this respect, the default may well interact with, and help to establish or reinforce, prevailing social norms. Recall that some people make climate-friendly choices because they want to "make a statement." If opting out produces environmental as well as economic harm, it may entail a statement that consumers do not want to make – and this is so even if they would not have opted in.

IV. When Default Rules Do Not Stick

In some cases, people are willing to switch the default at the expense of the climate-friendly outcome. Recall that in the face of a 2 C degree decrease in the default setting, many OECD employees took action to turn up the temperature (Brown, Haščič, Vong, & Barascund, 2013). Note as well that when experienced people – environmental economists attending a conference – were presented with a default number for carbon dioxide offsets for flying, they were unaffected by that number (Löfgren et al., 2012). And in the study of energy-efficient light bulbs, the default rule was sticky, but not remarkably so. Even when it was the default, the energy-inefficient light bulb was rejected by about 56 percent of choosers. We could easily imagine populations that would likely reject the energy-efficient choice in equal or higher numbers, especially if the less efficient option cost a great deal less, and if in that population, environmental considerations did not loom large.

When default rules do not stick, the usual reason is usually straightforward: People have clear preferences that run counter to them. If preferences are clear, people are less likely to be influenced by the endorsement in the default rule. Inertia may well be overcome. Loss aversion will be far less relevant, in part because the clear preference helps define the reference point from which losses are measured.

Suppose that consumers are defaulted into a climate-friendly energy source that costs 50 percent more than the alternative. Unless social norms or inertia are particularly strong, some consumers will reject that default. For supportive evidence, consider both the evidence presented above and also a study in the United Kingdom, which found that most people opted out of a savings plan with an unusually high (and therefore unattractive) default contribution rate (12 percent of before-tax income) Only about 25 percent of employees remained at that rate after a year, whereas about 60 percent of employees shifted to a lower default contribution rate. Notably, people with lower incomes were more likely to stay at the unusually high contribution rate (Beshears, Choi, Laibson, & Madrian, 2012). Similar findings have been made elsewhere, with growing evidence that those who are less educated, and less sophisticated, are more likely to stick

-

²³ Recall, however, that the study was a laboratory experiment, not a randomized trial. If people actually had to take steps to change the default – rather than merely answering questions about whether they would do so – the switch rate would likely have been smaller.

with the default (Brown, Farrell, & Weisbenner, 2011). Note as well the finding that while school children could well be nudged (through the functional equivalent of default rules) into healthier choices, researchers were not able to counteract the children's strong preference for (unhealthy) French fries (Just & Wansink, 2009).

The clear implication is that extreme or highly unwelcome defaults are less likely to stick. It follows that climate-friendly defaults that are perceived as foolish, wrong, harmful, expensive, or the imposition of some high-minded environmentalist elite, may well be rejected by many consumers. A more puzzling and somewhat troubling implication, based on the lower incomes of those who stayed with the default in the savings study described above, is that default rules may be more sticky for low-income workers than for their higher-earning counterparts. One reason may be that low-income workers have a great deal to worry about (Banerjee & Duflo, 2012; Shah, Mullainathan, & Shafir, 2012), and so are less likely to take the trouble to think through and to alter the default rule. An "effort tax" may seem especially high, and have an especially large adverse effect on, people who are already facing a large number of decisions and costs. Supportive evidence can be found in Germany, where low socio-economics status (SES) households tend to stay with their energy provider while higher SES households tend to switch.²⁴

This point suggests that a costly climate-friendly default may have a regressive impact, both because poor people have less money and because they may well be especially likely to stick with it. And indeed, there is general evidence that when people are highly informed and experienced, and hence know what they want, they are far less likely to be affected by the default rule (Löfgren et al., 2012). One reason is that the effort tax is worth incurring. Another reason is that highly involved and competent "market mavens" actually enjoy searching extensively and making their choice independently of defaults. Since "the consumer" does not exist in the abstract, there have been calls for a more group-specific policy design that takes the relative level of consumer competence into consideration, and in particular that distinguishes among confident, vulnerable, and responsible consumers (Micklitz, 2013). Such distinctions may bear on the selection of personalized default rules, taken up below.

V. Should Private or Public Institutions Choose Climate-Friendly Defaults?

We now turn to the normative question. Which default rule should choice architects select? Are climate-friendly defaults a good idea? As we had suggested, our criteria are insistently and unabashedly welfarist. The question is whether one or another approach would improve people's lives, which requires a focus on the actual consequences. We acknowledge the existence of questions about public acceptability (Reish and Sunstein, 2016); we note also that welfarist considerations can be understood in diverse ways

_

⁶⁹Infas Energiemontor 2012, available at https://www.infas.de/fileadmin/user-upload/PDF/infas-Abb-Energiemarktmonitor.pdf (last visited June 26, 2016)

(Adler, 2012). Our hope is that in this context, considerable progress can be made without requiring resolution of the most difficult normative questions.

A. Consumers (Without Externalities)

For purposes of simplification, begin with the case in which the only concern is the welfare of the chooser and there are no (or only modest) externalities. Under this admittedly unrealistic assumption, the preferred approach is to select the default rule that reflects what most people would choose if they were adequately informed (Smith, Goldstein, & Johnston, 2009). If we know that a particular default rule would place people in the situation that informed people would select, we have good reason to select that default rule (with the understanding that those who differ from the majority may opt out).

In the easiest cases, the answer is entirely clear once we specify the likely effects of the options in question. If climate-friendly energy would both cost less and reduce environmental harm, it is safe to say that most informed people would choose it. ²⁵ It should certainly be the default. Under the specified circumstances, those who want consumers to make different choices will not find it easy to explain their views. Indeed, some options should be ruled out of bounds because they are obviously in no one's interest.

Now suppose that the tradeoff is not so self-evident, but that we have reason to believe that 80 percent of people, given a great deal of information, would choose green energy. This might be the case if either (1) climate-friendly energy is far better on environmental grounds but only very slightly more expensive or (2) the relevant population is known to have strong environmental commitments. In either case, there is a strong reason to favor automatic enrollment in climate-friendly energy. But if gray energy would cost significantly less, and if it would be only slightly worse on environmental grounds, a gray energy default would seem best.

To be sure, it might well be necessary to do a great deal of empirical work in order to identify the approach that informed people would choose. (As we shall see, this is a point in favor of active choosing.) The idea of "informed" choice might also raise hard conceptual questions. For reasons that behavioral economists have emphasized (Sunstein, 2013), people may err even if they have a great deal of information. They may, for example, display unrealistic optimism or discount the long-term (Sunstein, 2013); the latter point bears especially on choices in the areas of energy and environmental protection. If informed choosers show systematic biases, it may not make a great deal of sense to base default rules on what appear to be informed choices. On the other hand, any effort to build correction of such biases into the very idea of the informed chooser creates

There are strong indications that this is the case in Germany, and demand for green energy has in fact risen dramatically in recent years. See: Federal Ministry for the Environment, Nature Conservation and Nuclear Safety of Germany (2016), available at: http://www.erneuerbare-energien.de/EE/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/erneuerbare-energien-in-zahlen-2015.pdf? blob=publicationFile&v=3 (last visited June 26, 2016)

a risk, which is that the enterprise will involve identification of what the choice architect believes to be the right choice on the merits – in which case the chooser, as an agent, tends to drop out of the analytic picture. The best solution is probably to rely on what informed choosers actually do, while also allowing correction if their choices can clearly be shown to be against their interest, perhaps because of some kind of behavioral bias.

On this count, actual evidence -- about what informed choosers do -- is extremely important. It would be useful to assemble information about the level of opt-out under various alternatives (Thaler & Sunstein, 2008). Perhaps experiments or pilot programs would provide such information. ²⁶ If only two percent of people opt out if climate-friendly energy is the default, and 50 percent opt out if gray energy is the default, we have reason to believe that climate-friendly energy is better.

Of course it is possible that majority rule is too crude. Suppose that there are two default rules, green and gray. Suppose that 55 percent of informed people would be relatively indifferent between green and gray, but would slightly prefer green. Suppose too that because of their unusual situation (perhaps they are poor), 45 percent of people would strongly prefer gray. It is probably best to select gray, because almost half of the population would much like it, and the (narrow) majority only cares a little bit. The example shows that it is important to ask not only about which approach would be preferred by informed people, but also about the intensity of their preferences.

B. Consumers and Third Parties

In the climate change context, externalities are pervasive; they are the principal motivation for a climate-friendly default rule. Choosers may also face a collective action problem. Asked individually, they might rationally select gray energy, but they might prefer climate-friendly energy if everyone else were doing so as well (a possibility that argues for a firm mandate rather than a mere default rule). If choice architects are deciding among defaults in the presence of externalities and collective action problems, they must investigate the full set of costs and benefits, not only the welfare of choosers (see, e.g., Johnson & Goldstein, 2013). If a default rule turned out to stick, what would be the costs and what would be the benefits?

Even if most choosers would select gray because it is less expensive, green might be the better default if it would avoid significant costs. Suppose that we focus specifically on greenhouse gas emissions. In recent years, a great deal of work has been done to attempt to specify the social cost of carbon (SCC) (Interagency Working Group on Social Cost of Carbon (IAWG), 2010a). In 2010, a technical working group in the United States settled on an SCC of about \$23 (2013 dollars); in 2013, the number was updated to about \$35 (IAWG, 2010a; IAWG, 2010b). We could easily imagine cases in which the

_

²⁶ The Behavioral Insights Team in the United Kingdom is actively engaged in such projects, including in the domain of energy. *See* BIT (2011). *available at* https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/60536/behaviour-change-and-energy-use.pdf (last visited June 26, 2016).

For an illuminating critique, see Nordhaus (2011).

avoidance of greenhouse gases would produce significant gains, so that a green default would be simple to justify even if it turned out to be more expensive for users. Ideally, choice architects would monetize all of the relevant costs associated with relevant energy users and set a default rule accordingly.²⁸ Of course it is true that the assessment could create serious empirical challenges both in monetizing the relevant benefits and in projecting the level of opt-out.

As we have suggested, distributional issues may be relevant and important as well (Adler & Treich, 2015). Suppose, for example, that the cost-benefit analysis argues in favor of a climate-friendly default, but that the selection of that default imposes net costs on consumers, including poor people. Suppose too that poor people are unlikely to opt out, perhaps because they are busy and occupied with other matters, perhaps because they are not confident that opting out makes best sense or because they fear – unnecessarily – that they will lose supply. If poor people would in fact be net losers, but would not opt out, the argument for a climate-friendly default may remain plausible, but it is weakened. If it is chosen, it may be important to explore the possible of financial subsidies for those who pay for it or to make the possibility of opt-out both salient and clear, at least if the latter can be achieved without endangering the goals that led to the default rule in the first instance.

VI. Active Choosing, Influenced Choice, and Personalized Defaults

As we have suggested, choice architects have a large number of options, and they might dispense with a default rule entirely. For example, they might require people to make an active choice between green and gray options. Markets provide an array of active choices, and while the relevant architecture affects what consumers ultimately select, no default rule need be involved. Consider a "menu approach" or "grocery store approach" to the question of energy efficiency and fuel economy, in which people have a wide range of options, and they may select what best fits their preferences and situations (perhaps with legal restrictions on the most energy-inefficient possibilities). The menu or grocery store approach captures a great deal of the current situation. For example, there is active competition in the markets for motor vehicles and appliances, and energy efficiency is one dimension along with producers compete. No default rule is generally in place for private households.²⁹

A. Neutrality and Active Choice

With active choices, people are required to make an actual decision among the various options; they are not defaulted into any particular alternative. In the

As we have noted, externalities might justify a mandate rather than a default rule.

One of the few exceptions is the duplex printing and copying requirement, for printers. This requirement is defined in the EU Commissions Decision of 17 December 2013 on establishing the ecological criteria for the award of the EU Ecolabel for imaging requirement, 56 (2013), available at: http://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32013D0806&from=DE (last visited June 26, 2016). However, the default rules targets printer producers rather than private households.

environmental domain, active choosing has a number of significant advantages, certainly over opt-in (requiring consumers to reject the default to arrive at the environmentally preferred result), and sometimes over opt-out as well.

1. Green by choice? The first point is that because an actual decision is required, active choosing overcomes inertia. Suppose that people are using gray energy not because they have affirmatively decided to do so, but because gray is the default, and they have not focused on the options. If inertia (and procrastination) are playing a significant role, active choosing may be far better than opt-in. Here is another way to put the point: With active choosing, people are required to incur effort costs that might otherwise lead them to focus on other matters. As a result, active choosing promotes learning, which might be especially valuable in this context.

Active choosing is also a safeguard against uninformed or self-interested choice architects. When choice architects lack relevant information, so that the chosen rule might be harmful to some or many, there are significant advantages to active choosing. If public officials are biased or inadequately informed, and if the default rule is no better than a guess, that rule might lead people in the wrong direction. We have seen that the choice between green and gray defaults may well create serious empirical challenges. In the face of those challenges, the best route might be to ask consumers what they would like (again, in the absence of significant externalities).

In addition, and less intuitively, active choosing might, under imaginable circumstances, prove as effective as climate-friendly default rules in reducing greenhouse gas emissions. Indeed, it could prove even more effective. Suppose that a significant number of people object to climate-friendly defaults on the ground that they are an imposition by an environmentalist elite. If so, they might opt out. "Reactance" could reduce the effect of the default. Suppose that at the same time, active choosers would choose to go green, on the ground that they would feel guilty if they failed to do so. If so, guilt could overcome the ordinary effects of purely economic incentives. In an experimental setting, there is evidence to precisely this effect (Hedlin & Sunstein, 2015).

In terms of the real world, we should take this evidence with many grains of salt. In an experiment, a default rule will be weaker than it usually is in reality (because in a survey setting, people have no choice but to confront the question whether to change it), and the effects of conscience might well be stronger (because in a survey setting, the costs are not real). Nonetheless, active choosing, as a form of choice architecture, might have surprisingly strong effects in producing climate-friendly behavior, at least in the face of climate-friendly social norms.

It is also important to see that a default rule is most feasible to implement when consumer choice already occurs, or can easily be made to occur, on some kind of *interface* (e.g., on paper or electronically). In such cases, choice architects should be able to establish a default rule by placing it on the existing interface, or by adopting an interface on which the default rule is established. But in other cases, that task may be far more challenging. Suppose, for example, that choice architects, focused on environmental

protection and public health, are considering the creation of default rules for consumer choices at appliance stores, grocery stores, and concession stands at movie theaters. In such settings, is it even possible to enlist default rules? How? To be sure, choice architecture might be devised to make particular choices more accessible or salient, and the relevant design might well have significant effects on what people select (Wansink, 2016). "Green design," exploiting accessibility and salience, can be seen as a close cousin of default rules, but it is not the same thing.

Quite apart from this point, sensible default rules are hard to establish for some routine decisions, simply because of the many considerations that diverse people take into account in making those decisions. For example, the decision whether to rent a car or take a train, bus, or airplane for travel raises hard questions. Potentially relevant factors include consumer cost, consumer safety, near-term externalities (e.g., traffic congestion), long-term externalities (including greenhouse gas emissions), speed of travel, flexibility of departure and arrival time, consumer abilities (e.g., ability to drive), and consumer tastes. It might well be costly to organize any interface to establish workable default rules that reliably balance those interests for the relevant population. For this reason, active choosing seems much better. To be sure, technological innovations may eventually reduce that problem, not least through the use of personalization.

There is also a strong argument against a climate-friendly default rule, and in favor of active choosing, when self-interested private groups are calling for government to select it even though it would not produce net benefits. In the environmental context, it is often easy to imagine a high degree of interest-group jockeying, in which self-interested producers argue vigorously on behalf of a default rule that would benefit them; the choice of energy sources may well invite this kind of jockeying. Active choosing would reduce the risks on this count, because it would not allow public officials to default consumers into any particular source. Finally, and in some cases most important, active choosing appropriately handles diversity. As compared with either opt-in or opt-out, active choosing can have major advantages when the relevant group is heterogeneous, so that a single approach is unlikely to fit diverse circumstances. (We return to the issue of personalization below.)

2. No panacea. Notwithstanding its advantages and the frequent appeal of the menu approach, active choosing will sometimes run into legitimate objections, especially in the climate change context. The initial objection is not obscure: In the face of significant externalities, it may seem odd to ask consumers to choose for themselves. Of course some consumers may attend to those externalities and make their selections accordingly. Social norms, self-perception, and signaling may well incline them in that direction. But if a central goal is to reduce air pollution and emissions of greenhouse gases, active choosing may well be inadequate.

An independent problem is that active choosing can impose large burdens on choosers. That burden may be costly or unwelcome. Suppose that an environmental question is unfamiliar and complicated. Suppose that consumers lack information or experience. In the context of energy choices, many consumers may welcome a default,

which will relieve them of the duty of having to focus on an issue that they would like to ignore. At the same time, active choosing can impose large burdens on providers. Defaults can be desirable and even important for those who provide goods or services. Without default rules, significant resources might have to be devoted to patient, tedious explanations and to going through the various options with consumers or users, who might not welcome the exercise.

A final point is that active choosing can increase errors. The goal of active choosing is to make people better off. But if the area is unfamiliar, highly technical, and confusing, active choosing might have the opposite effect. If consumers are required to answer a set of technical questions about energy options, and if the choice architects know what they are doing, then people will probably enjoy better outcomes with defaults. Perhaps it would be best to rely on experiments or pilot studies that elicit choices from informed people, and then to use those choices to build defaults. But if choice architects have technical expertise and are trustworthy, there is a question whether this exercise would be worthwhile.

3. A very simple conclusion. The conclusion is that if choice architects have reason to be confident about the preferred default, they should select it, at least if it is feasible to do so. If the assessment is difficult, and if their judgment is highly tentative, they should rely on active choosing, at least if the externalities are not large (again, a generally artificial assumption in the context of climate change).

B. Influenced Active Choosing

It is possible to imagine a variety of variations on active choosing. For example, active choosing might be "enhanced," or influenced, in the sense that one of the choices might be highlighted or favored, perhaps through the use of behaviorally informed strategies (Keller, Harlam, Loewenstein, & Volpp, 2011). If choice architects intend to avoid a default rule but nonetheless want to promote selection of a climate-friendly option, they might list it first, or use bold or a large font, or adopt verbal descriptions that make it especially salient or appealing.

Consider a relevant study in which choice was enhanced, in the sense of being influenced, by enlisting loss aversion to discourage selection of the option disfavored by the experimenters (Keller et al., 2011). The experimenters introduced several different messages in the following way:

We would like you to imagine that you are interested in protecting your health. The Center for Disease Control indicates that a flu shot significantly reduces the risk of getting or passing on the flu virus. Your employer tells you about a hypothetical program that recommends you get a flu shot this Fall and possibly save \$50 off your bi-weekly or monthly health insurance contribution cost.

In the *opt-in condition*, people were asked to "Place a check in the box if you will get a Flu shot this Fall." In a *neutral active choice condition*, people were asked to

"Place a check in one box: I will get a flu shot this Fall or, I will not get a flu shot this Fall." With *enhanced or influenced choice*, people were asked to choose between two alternatives: "I will get a Flu Shot this Fall to reduce my risk of getting the flu and I want to save \$50 or, I will not get a Flu Shot this Fall even if it means I may increase my risk of getting the flu and I don't want to save \$50." Compared to opt-in, the active choice condition led to a significant increase in the percentage of people who would get a flu shot -- and the percentage was highest when active choice was influenced.

We could easily imagine analogues in the climate change context, for instance when a green default is not obviously right, is not feasible, or is ethically questionable. If a climate change default is rejected, but if there is nonetheless good reason to promote the green option, loss aversion and framing might be enlisted to encourage people to select it. The result would almost certainly be to increase the number of people who choose that option. The general point is that active choosing can be more or less neutral with respect to green and gray options. As the choice architect becomes decreasingly neutral, active choosing starts to look closer to a default rule.

C. Climate Change Personalization?

Thus far we have been speaking as if default rules apply to all of a relevant population ("mass defaults"), but some default rules are highly personalized. Personalized defaults draw on available information about which approach is sought by, or best suits, different groups of people, and potentially each individual person, in the relevant population. In the context of travel preferences, personalized defaults are increasingly familiar. A website might know where you like to sit, which airline you prefer, and how you like to pay. A bit like a close friend, a sibling, a partner, or a spouse, it defaults you into your preferred choices while allowing you to opt out. 30

In the fullness of time, the same will be possible for a wide range of consumer products. Personalization might also be possible for choices that affect the level of greenhouse gas emissions. Choice architects might know, for example, that certain people are highly likely to be drawn to green or gray energy. The best evidence would be their past choices. If consumers have made green choices in the past, we might expect that they will do so in the future, and set defaults accordingly (while of course allowing optout). Lacking that evidence, choice architects might know relevant demographic or other factors, suggesting that certain people or certain communities would or would not prefer green energy. If the goal is to reflect the likely choices of consumers, personalized default rules have significant advantages. But a potential problem remains: If there are significant externalities, the interests of choosers are not the only consideration, and the default rule should be chosen only after consideration of the full set of social effects.³¹

VII. A Framework for Choice Architects

See the discussion of "sensory defaults" and "predictive defaults" in Johnson et al. (2012, p. 491).
 Recall that a mandate, and not mere default rule, might be justified in the face of significant externalities.

We have now identified a large number of options that choice architects might consider, and it will be useful to offer a brief sketch of a general framework, based on the discussion thus far, that might be used to select among the various options. The framework is designed for situations in which environmental factors are particularly relevant, but it might well be adapted more generally.

Choice architects might be in a position to choose among a continuum of nine stylized possibilities, marked from most green to most gray: (1) climate-friendly mandate or ban; (2) climate-friendly default with costly opt-out; (3) climate-friendly default with costless opt-out; (4) active choosing with a presentation of some kind, favoring climatefriendly energy; (5) active choosing with neutral presentation; (6) active choosing with pro-gray presentation of some kind; (7) gray default with costless opt-out; (8) gray default with costly opt-out; (9) gray mandate or ban. (Of course the ideas of "climatefriendly" and "gray" are not unitary, and include possibilities that can themselves be arrayed along a continuum; the same is true of "costless" and "costly" opt-out.) As we have seen, an appealing general framework is rooted in some kind of cost-benefit analysis (bracketing some of the debates over that contested idea³²). Enforcement costs are of course part of that analysis, and choice architects should also consider the independent value of freedom of choice and the costs associated with overriding it ("autonomy costs") (Bartling, Fehr, & Herz, 2014).

An implication of the discussion thus far is that without a market failure of some sort (typical in the climate change context), the argument for any kind of mandate or ban is weak.³³ If the interests of choosers are all that is at stake, their own freedom should generally be preserved, so long as their choices are properly informed. On the choice architecture continuum, this conclusion rules out the more aggressively regulatory poles (1) and (9). The choice among the remaining options depends on an analysis of which approach is in the interest of choosers and the confidence that choice architects have about their conclusion on that count. If they have reason for real confidence that a climate-friendly or gray default is best (from the standpoint of all or most informed choosers), they should choose that default (perhaps with some degree of personalization, if feasible). In such cases, the effort costs and error costs associated with active choosing may well be too high to justify that approach (subject to the qualifications, noted above, about the limited domain of defaults).

If choice architects lack such confidence, the set of reasonable options narrows to points (2) through (6) (the middle of the continuum). Active choosing with neutral presentation is appealing if choice architects do not know which approach is best, perhaps because they lack information, perhaps because the relevant population is heterogeneous. If choice architects know enough to favor one or another approach, but not enough to set a default, they might use active choosing with some kind of non-neutral presentation, meant to incline choosers in a particular direction.

For helpful discussion, see Adler (2011) as well as Adler and Posner (2006).

A behavioral market failure might justify a mandate or ban, but even in the face of such a failure, freedom-preserving responses are usually best. See Sunstein (2012)

Of course the analysis must be different in the face of externalities – for climate, the standard case. If the decisions of choosers would impose significant costs on others, the argument for a mandate or a ban (or some kind of economic incentive) is significantly strengthened and may well be convincing – with an acknowledgement that mandates, bans, and incentives come in different forms, and some approaches are less costly and more choice-preserving than others (Ellerman, Schmalensee, Bailey, Joskow, & Montero, 2000; Nordhaus, 2013).

Sometimes, however, mandates or bans are not feasible, and sometimes there is a reasonable dispute about whether they are justified. In such cases, there is a serious argument for a climate-friendly default, even if it is not necessarily in the interest of choosers themselves. The strength of that argument depends on whether the externalities are large and whether choosers would be significantly helped, or instead hurt, by a climate-friendly default. A form of cost-benefit analysis is indispensable here. In the face of externalities, the "less green" points on the continuum lack much appeal, and the only potential argument in their favor is that the externalities are modest and that choosers would be far better off with a grayer approach.

Distributional questions must also be considered. If a mandate would have serious harmful effects on those at the bottom of the economic ladder, those effects should be taken into account. As we have suggested, a personalized approach, exempting those who cannot easily bear the relevant costs, might make sense. Or in the face of a well-justified mandate or ban, perhaps steps could be taken to give economic help to those who need it.

VIII. Conclusion

With respect to climate change, consumer choices are greatly affected by a wide range of influences, including choice architecture in the form of social norms and applicable default rules. In fact the climate change problem is created, in large part, by choice architecture that promotes extraordinarily high levels of greenhouse gas emissions. Mandates, bans, and incentives have legitimate roles, but climate-friendly defaults should be an important part of the mix. They are easiest to justify when they will simultaneously save money and reduce greenhouse gas emissions; consider motion detectors, automatic "off" defaults, and (in important cases) green energy.

In some cases, of course, climate-friendly defaults will be costly to consumers. For example, green energy may turn out to be more expensive. Smart grids and smart meters have potentially large benefits, but they may also impose costs as a result of traceability and reduced data privacy. No one should favor a situation in which choice architects select defaults that cost consumers a great deal (perhaps in terms of money, perhaps in terms of privacy) and deliver only modest environmental benefits. Some of the hardest cases arise when the climate-friendly default would cost consumers a nontrivial amount but also appear to produce significant environmental benefits.

In such cases, choice architects have two reasonable options. The first is to call for active choosing (and to inform consumers in the process). The second is to assess costs

and benefits and to select the default rule on the basis of the assessment. The choice between the reasonable options depends on whether choice architects have justified confidence in their assessment of costs and benefits. If they do, and if the assessment demonstrates that the climate-friendly default is unambiguously superior, they should choose it.

Much of the time, the best approach is automatically green. Climate-friendly default rules, attentive to the full set of costs and benefits, are likely to emerge as a significant contributor to efforts to reduce greenhouse gas emissions – complementary to and on imaginable assumptions better than education, economic incentives, and mandates or bans.

References

- Adler, M. D. (2012). Well-being and fair distribution: beyond cost-benefit analysis. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Adler, M. D., & Poser, E.A. (2006). *New foundations of cost-benefit analysis*. Harvard University Press.
- Adler, M. D., & Treich, N. (2015). Prioritarianism and climate change. *Environmental and Resource Economics*, 62(2), 279-308. doi: 10.1007/s10640-015-9960-7
- Akerlof, G. A., & Kranton, R. (2010). Identity economics. *The Economists' Voice*, 7(2). doi: 10.2202/1553-3832.1762
- Allcott, H. (2011). Social norms and energy conservation. *Journal of Public Economics*, 95(9) 1082-1095. doi: 10.1016/j.jpubeco.2011.03.003.
- Allcott, H. & Rogers, T. (2014). The short-run and long-run effects of behavioral interventions: Experimental evidence from energy conservation. *American Economic Review, 104*(10), 3003-3037. doi: 10.1257/aer.104.10.3003.
- Araña, J.E., & León, C.J. (2013). Can defaults save the climate? Evidence from a field experiment on carbon offsetting programs. *Environmental and Resource Economics*, *54*(4), 613-626.
- Austrian Energy Agency. (2011). *European Smart Metering Landscape Repor*t. Retrieved from: http://www.piio.pl/dok/European_Smart_Metering_Landscape_Report.pdf.
- Banerjee, A., & Duflo, E. (2012). *Poor economics: A radical rethinking of the way to fight global poverty*. New York: Public Affairs.
- Bartling, B., Fehr, E., & Herz, H. (2014). The intrinsic value of decision rights. *Econometrica*, 82(6), 2005–2039. doi:10.3982/ecta11573.
- Behavioural Insights Team. (2011). *Behaviour change and energy use*. Retrieved from: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/60536/behaviour-change-and-energy-use.pdf.
- Beshears, J., Choi, J., Laibson, D., & Madrian, B. (2010). *The limitations of defaults* (No. NB 10-02). National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved from: http://www.nber.org/aging/rrc/papers/orrc10-02.pdf.
- Boyle, G. (2012). Renewable energy: Power for a sustainable future. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Brown, C. L., & Krishna, A. (2004). The skeptical shopper: A metacognitive account for the effects of default options on choice. *Journal of Consumer Research*, *31*(3), 529-539. doi: 10.1086/425087.
- Brown, J. R., Farrell, A. M., & Weisbenner, S. J. (2011). *The downside of defaults* (No. orrc12-05). National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved from:

 http://www.nber.org/programs/ag/rrc/NB11-01%20Brown,%20Farrell,%20Weisbenner%20FINAL.pdf
- Brown, Z., Johnstone, N., Haščič, I., Vong, L., & Barascud, F. (2013). Testing the effect of defaults on the thermostat settings of OECD employees. *Energy Economics*, 39, 128-134. doi: 10.1016/j.eneco.2013.04.011.
- Bundesnetzagentur & Bundeskartellamt. (2015). *Monitoringbericht 8.* Retreived at: http://www.bundesnetzagentur.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/DE/Allgemeines/Bundesnetzagentur/Publikationen/Berichte/2015/Monitoringbericht_2015_BA.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=4

- Card, D., & Dahl, G. B. (2011). Family violence and football: The effect of unexpected emotional cues on violent behavior. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, *126*(1), 103-143. doi: 10.1093/qje/qjr001
- Carroll, G. D., Choi, J. J., Laibson, D., Madrian, B. C., & Metrick, A. (2009). Optimal defaults and active decisions. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 124(4), 1639-1674. doi 10.1162/gjec.2009.124.4.1639
- Chetty, R., & Friedman, J. N. (2014). Active vs. passive decisions and crowd-out in retirement savings accounts: Evidence from Denmark. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 129(3), 1035-1084. doi: 10.1093/qje/qju013
- Cialdini, R. B., Demaine, L. J., Sagarin, B. J., Barrett, D. W., Rhoads, K., & Winter, P. L. (2006). Managing social norms for persuasive impact. *Social Influence*, 1(1), 3-15. doi: 10.1080/15534510500181459
- Dinner, I., Johnson, E. J., Goldstein, D. G., & Liu, K. (2011). Partitioning default effects: why people choose not to choose. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied*, *17*(4), 332-341. doi: 10.1037/a0024354
- Ebeling, F., & Lotz, S. (2015). Domestic uptake of green energy promoted by opt-out tariffs. *Nature Climate Change*, 5 (9), 868-871.Retrieved from: doi: 10.1038/nclimate2681
- Ellerman, A. D., Schmalensee, R., Bailey, E. M., Joskow, P. L., & Montero, J-P. (2000). *Markets for clean air: The US acid rain program*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Everett, R., Boyle, G., Peake, S., & Ramage, J. (2012). *Energy systems and sustainability: power for a sustainable future*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Federal Ministry for the Environment, Nature Conservation and Nuclear Safety of Germany. (2012). Strategic and Economic Aspects of the Energiewende Unit (E I 1). *Development of Renewable Energy Sources in Germany 2011*. Retrieved from: http://energiogklima.no/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/ee_in_deutschland_graf_tab_en1.pdf
- Fleming, S. M., Thomas, C. L., & Dolan, R. J. (2010). Overcoming status quo bias in the human brain. *Proceedings of the national Academy of Sciences*, *107*(13), 6005-6009. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0910380107
- Fox-Penner, P. (2014). Smart power anniversary edition: Climate change, the smart grid, and the future of electric utilities. Washington D.C.: Island Press.
- Fryer Jr, R. G., Levitt, S. D., List, J., & Sadoff, S. (2012). Enhancing the efficacy of teacher incentives through loss aversion: A field experiment (No. w18237). National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved from: DOI: 10.3386/W18237
- Gale, W. G., Iwry, J. M., & Walters, S. (2009). Retirement saving for middle-and lower-income households: The Pension Protection Act of 2006 and the unfinished agenda. In W. G. (?) Gale, J. M. Iwry, D.C. John, L. Walker (Eds.), *Automatic: Changing the way America saves.* (11-27). Washington D.C.: Brookings Instruction Press.
- Griskevicius, V., Tybur, J. M., & Van den Bergh, B. (2010). Going green to be seen: status, reputation, and conspicuous conservation. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 98(3), 392-404. doi: 10.1037/a0017346
- Hartmann, P., & Apaolaza Ibáñez, V. (2006). Green value added. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*, 24(7), 673-680. doi: 10.1108/02634500610711842
- Hedlin, S., & Sunstein, C. R. (2015). *Does active choosing promote green energy use? Experimental evidence.* SSRN Working Paper. Retrieved from: http://media.wix.com/ugd/a5d72f_2ea6b7851a5b4181bfc43107f67c059f.pdf.

- Homonoff, T. A. (2013). Can small incentives have large effects? The impact of taxes versus bonuses on disposable bag use. Industrial Relations Section, Princeton University Working Paper, (575). Retrieved from: http://arks.princeton.edu/ark:/88435/dsp014q77fr47j
- Interagency Working Group on Social Cost of Carbon (2010a). *Technical support document:*Social cost of carbon for regulatory impact analysis under executive order 12866. Retrieved from: http://www.epa.gov/oms/climate/regulations/scc-tsd.pdf
- Interagency Working Group on Social Cost of Carbon (2010b). Technical support document:

 Updated Social cost of carbon for regulatory impact analysis under executive order

 12866. Retrieved from:

 http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/inforeg/social_cost_of_carbon_for_ria_20

 13 update.pdf
- Institute for Energy & Transport Joint Research Center Home (2016, June 26). Retrieved from: http://ses.jrc.ec.europa.eu/
- Iyengar, S. S., Huberman, G., & Jiang, W. (2004). How much choice is too much? Contributions to 401 (k) retirement plans. In O. S. Mitchell & S. P. Utkus (Eds.), *Pension design and structure: New lessons from behavioral finance* (pp. 83-95). Oxford, U.K.: Oxford University Press.
- Johnson, E. J. & Goldstein, D. G. (2013). Decisions by default. In E. Shafir (Ed.), *The behavioral foundations of public policy* (pp. 417-427). Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Johnson, E. J., Shu, S. B., Dellaert, B. G., Fox, C., Goldstein, D. G., Häubl, G., Larrick, R.P., Payne, J. W., Peter, E., Schkade, D., Wansink, B., & Weber, E. U. (2012). Beyond nudges: Tools of a choice architecture. *Marketing Letters*, 23(2), 487-504. doi: 10.1007/s11002-012-9186-1
- Just, D. R., & Wansink, B. (2009). Smarter lunchrooms: Using behavioral economics to improve meal selection. *Choices Magazine*, 24(3), 1-7. Retrieved from: http://www.choicesmagazine.org/magazine/pdf/article 87.pdf
- Kaenzig, J., Heinzle, S. L., & Wüstenhagen, R. (2013). Whatever the customer wants, the customer gets? Exploring the gap between consumer preferences and default electricity products in Germany. *Energy Policy*, *53*, 311-322. doi: 10.1016/j.enpol.2012.10.061
- Kagan, R. A., & Skolnick, J. H. (1993). Banning smoking: compliance without enforcement. *Smoking Policy: Law, Politics, and Culture*, 69, 78-80.
- Kahneman, D. (2011). Thinking, fast and slow. London: Macmillan.
- Keller, P. A., Harlam, B., Loewenstein, G., & Volpp, K. G. (2011). Enhanced active choice: A new method to motivate behavior change. *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, *21*(4), 376-383. doi: 10.1016.i.icps.2011.06.003
- Lessig, L. (1995). The regulation of social meaning. *The University of Chicago Law Review*, 62(3), 943-1045. doi: 10.2307.1600054
- Löfgren, Å., Martinsson, P., Hennlock, M., & Sterner, T. (2012). Are experienced people affected by a pre-set default option—Results from a field experiment. *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*, 63(1), 66-72. doi: 10.1016/j.jeem.2011.06.002
- Loewenstein, G., Sunstein, C. R., & Golman, R. (2014). Disclosure: Psychology changes everything. *Annual Review of Economics*, *6*(1), 391–419. doi: 10.1146/annurev-economics-080213-041341
- Madrian, B. C., & Shea, D. F. (2001). The power of suggestion: Inertia in 401(k) participation and savings behavior. The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 116(4), 1149–1187. doi:10.1162/003355301753265543

- Mass Energy Consumers Alliance Frequently Asked Question. (accessed April 4, 2013). Retrieved from: http://www.massenergy.org/renewable-energy/FAQ
- McGraw, A. P., Larsen, J. T., Kahneman, D., & Schkade, D. (2010). Comparing gains and losses. *Psychological Science*, *21*(10), 1438-1445. doi: 10.1177/0956797610381504
- McKenzie, C. R., Liersch, M. J., & Finkelstein, S. R. (2006). Recommendations implicit in policy defaults. *Psychological Science*, *17*(5), 414-420. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2006.01721.x
- Micklitz, H. W. (2013). Do consumers and businesses need a new architecture of consumer law? A thought provoking impulse. *Yearbook of European Law*, 32(1), 266-367. doi: 10.1093/yel/yet006
- Momsen, K., & Stoerk, T. (2014). From intention to action: Can nudges help consumers to choose renewable electricity? *Energy Policy, 74*, 376–382.
- Morriss, A.P., Bogart, W.T., Meiners, R. E., & Dorchak, A. (2011). *The false promise of green energy*. Washington, D.C.: Cato Institute.
- Nordhaus, W. D. (2011). Estimates of the social cost of carbon: background and results from the *RICE-2011 model* (No. w17540). Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research. doi: 10.3386/w17540
- Nordhaus, W. D. (2013). The climate casino: Risk, uncertainty, and economics for a warming world. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Official Journal of the European Union. (2009). L 211. Official Journal of the European Union, 52. DOI: 10.3000/17252555.L_2009.211.eng
- Ölander, F., & Thøgersen, J. (2014). Informing versus nudging in environmental policy. *Journal of Consumer Policy*, 37(3), 341-356. doi: 10.1007/s10603-014-9256-2
- Pichert, D., & Katsikopoulos, K. V. (2008). Green defaults: Information presentation and proenvironmental behaviour. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 28(1), 63-73. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvp.2007.09.004
- Posner, E. A. (2009). Law and social norms. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Reisch, L. A. (2003). Consumption. In E. A. Page, & J. Proops (Eds.), *Environmental thought:* Current issues in ecological economies (pp. 217-242). Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Reisch, L. A. (2013). Verhaltensbasierte Elemente einer Energienachfragepolitik. In G. Kubon-Gilke, M. Held, & R. Sturn (Eds.), *Grenzen der Konsumentensouveränität: Jahrbuch Normative und institutionelle Grundfragen der Ökonomik* (12) (pp. 139-159). Marburg: Metropolis.
- Reisch, L. A., & Sunstein, C. R. (2016). Do Europeans like nudges? *Journal of Judgement and Decision Making*. Forthcoming.
- Ross, L., Arrow, K., Cialdini, R., Diamond-Smith, N., Diamond, J., Dunne, J., Feldmen, M., Horn, R., Kennedy, D., Murphey., Pirages, D., Smith K., York, R., & Ehrlich, P. (2016). The climate change challenge and barriers to the exercise of foresight intelligence. *BioScience*, *66*(5), 363-370. doi: 10.1093/biosci/biw025
- Schuldt, J. P. (2013). Does green mean healthy? Nutrition label color affects perceptions of healthfulness. *Health Communication*, *28*(8), 814-821. Retrieved from:doi: 10.1080/10410236.2012.725270
- Sexton, S. E., & Sexton, A. L. (2014). Conspicuous conservation: The Prius halo and willingness to pay for environmental bona fides. *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*, 67(3), 303-317. doi: 10.1016/j.jeem.2013.11.004

- Shafir, E. (Ed.). (2013). *The behavioral foundations of public policy*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Shah, A. K., Mullainathan, S., & Shafir, E. (2012). Some consequences of having too little. *Science*, 338(6107), 682-685. doi: 10.1126/science.1222426
- Smith, N. C., Goldstein, D. G., & Johnson, E. J. (2009). Smart defaults: From hidden persuaders to adaptive helpers. *INSEAD Business School Research Paper*, 3. http://ssrn.com/abstract=1116650.
- Sorrell, S., O'Malley, E., Schleich, J., Scott, S. (2004). *The economics of energy efficiency:*Barriers to cost-effective investment. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Starr, M. A. (2009). The social economics of ethical consumption: Theoretical considerations and empirical evidence. *The Journal of Socio-Economics*, *38*(6), 916-925. doi: 10.1016/j.socec.2009.07.006
- Stiftung Warentest. (2012). Strom und Gas: Anbieterwechsel leicht und lohnend/ La. Retrieved from: https://www.test.de/Strom-und-Gas-Anbieterwechsel-leicht-und-lohnend-4464395-4464400/.
- Stiftung Warentest. (2016). *Stiftung Warentest empfiehlt Versorgerwechsel*. Retrieved from: http://www.test.de/presse/pressemitteilungen/Hoehere-Strompreise-Stiftung-Warentest-empfiehlt-Versorgerwechsel-4472100-0/
- Sunstein, C. R. (2012). Storrs Lectures: Behavioral economics and paternalism. *Yale Law Journal*, 122, 1826.
- Sunstein, C. R., & Reisch, L. A. (2014). Automatically green: Behavioral economics and environmental protection. *Harvard Environmental Law Review*, *38*, 127-158. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.2245657
- Tannenbaum, D., & Ditto, P. H. (2011). Information asymmetries in default options. Working Paper. Retrieved from: https://webfiles.uci.edu/dtannenb/www/documents/default%20information%20asymmetries. pdf.
- Thaler, R. H. (Ed.). (1994). *Quasi-rational economics*. New York, NY: Russel Sage Foundation.
- Thaler, R. H., & Sunstein, C. R. (2008). *Nudge: Improving decisions about health, wealth, and happiness*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Ullmann-Margalit, E. (1978). Invisible-hand explanations. *Synthese*, 39(2), 263-291. doi: 10.1007/bf00485077
- Vetter, M., & Kutzner, F. (2016). Nudge me if you can: How defaults and attitude strength interact to change behavior. *Comprehensive Results in Social Psychology*, 1-27. doi: 10.1080/23743603.2016.1139390
- Wansink, B. (2016). Slim by design: Mindless eating solutions for everyday life. Carlsbad, CA: Hay House, Inc.
- Weber, E. U. (2012). Doing the right think willingly. In E. Shafir (Ed.), *Behavioral foundations of policy* (pp. 361-379). Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Zehner, O. (2012). Green illusions: the dirty secrets of clean energy and the future of environmentalism. Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press.